Rebecca Pow MP Parliamentary Under Secretary of State



Seacole Building 2 Marsham Street London SW1P 4DF

T 03459 335577 defra.helpline@defra.gov.uk www.gov.uk/defra

Cllr Andrew Western Trafford Council, Trafford Town Hall, Talbot Road, Stretford, M32 0TH

16^{tc} March 2020

Dear Andrew,

I am grateful for the work Greater Manchester authorities and the team at TfGM have undertaken on your plan to deliver nitrogen dioxide (NO₂) compliance in the shortest possible time. Following the submission of your OBC last year, we asked you to provide further evidence on a number of aspects. I am satisfied that, with the further evidence submission provided by TfGM at the end of January 2020, the main evidence queries set out in earlier correspondence from then Minister Coffey have been suitably addressed. There are some technical clarifications my officials will discuss with you to provide final assurances, however, I am content that you should continue to consult and implement your Class C Clean Air Zone (CAZ).

I am aware that you have also provided further evidence and justification to JAQU for an exemption to 2023 for LGVs in the Clean Air Zone. Following a review of this evidence I am prepared to accept your case for the exemption for LGVs to 2023.

Upon reviewing the evidence provided for the preferred option to achieve compliance, we do not support all of the measures proposed. While the modelling shows some additional support measures alongside a CAZ are required to enable delivery of NO₂ compliance in the shortest possible time, our assessment indicates that not all would be needed.



From the evidence provided, we are not convinced the sustainable journeys measure is necessary. The evidence shows this contributes a minimal amount to NO_x reduction in key locations. We can only support, from the Implementation Fund, measures that are needed to meet compliance as soon as possible so I regret we will not be supporting this measure in your plan. Similarly, I know you have been discussing electric vehicle charging infrastructure with JAQU. It is not a measure needed for compliance, so cannot be supported by the Implementation Fund. The JAQU will continue to discuss with TfGM other funding opportunities for this.

I am also aware that you have been looking for assurances to support drivers affected by the Clean Air Zone. We have always been clear that funding will be provided from the Clean Air Fund for businesses and individuals most affected by the Greater Manchester Clean Air Zone and least able to adapt, based on evidence of need. It is disappointing that this has led you to delay the consultation on the plan, and thus failing to meet the legal requirement to provide an FBC by the end of 2019.

Despite this, I am satisfied that you have continued to prepare and develop arrangements for the CAZ. I believe there is a case for releasing some funds from the Clean Air Fund now, ahead of your final plan to support businesses most impacted by the CAZ. I am pleased to provide an initial £41m in funding, comprising £15.4m to support bus retrofit; and the upgrade of PHVs (£10.7m), HGVs (£8m), coaches (£4.6m), and minibuses (£2.1m) through grant or loans.

The JAQU will continue to work with TfGM on a timeline for delivery of these schemes. This is without prejudice to further funding decisions. We will provide additional CAF funding for sectors affected by your plan based on demonstration of need once the final plan is approved. This is in addition to funding for implementing the CAZ, where we have already provided £36m and will make further funding awards based on your final plan.

I understand alongside the NO₂ plan, Greater Manchester authorities will also be consulting on minimum emission licensing standards for taxi and private hire vehicles. This will be an



important complementary measure to the NO₂ plan to support raising the standard of the fleet, alongside CAF funding. I looking forward to the conclusion of that consultation and confirmation of the standards and timing for when these will be in place. I would be grateful if you could keep JAQU informed of progress.

I look forward to Greater Manchester authorities commencing the consultation on your Clean Air Plan, and providing a final plan as soon as possible. As you know the requirement is to meet compliance with legal NO₂ limits in the shortest possible time. We are still expecting that, in line with the timetable Greater Manchester authorities have set out, that the Clean Air Zone will be in place in 2021 in order to meet compliance in 2024. According, I attach a revised direction to Greater Manchester authorities setting out delivery dates for key business case documentation based on your plans, requiring

- (i) a draft delivery plan for each of the individual measures in your NO₂ plan by 31 July 2020;
- (ii) an interim FBC by 30 October 2020; and
- (iii) a report by 30 November 2020 that details: the results and analysis of the consultation; any proposed changes to individual measures; and the steps to FBC.

The delivery plans should set out the strategic, economic, commercial, financial and management detail of each measure, ahead of the FBC (and for the Clean Air Zone the outstanding commercial, financial and management detail).

We recognise that the draft delivery plans and interim FBC, under (i) and (ii), will be prepared ahead of the consultation and will be subject to change, further we also recognise that some documentation requested may be subject to formal governance by the 10 Greater Manchester authorities, so draft versions that have been prepared for governance to meet these dates are acceptable, so we can consider these documents in parallel recognising they may not be approved during the decision making process.

My officials will shortly be issuing grant letters for the Clean Air Fund award.

I am copying this letter to the leaders of each of the Greater Manchester authority councils and

the Mayor.

XDOUS Suborle

REBECCA POW MP

